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CHRISTIANS TOGETHER IN LAPFORD WELCOME YOU TO: 
 
 

THE PARISH CHURCH OF ST THOMAS OF CANTERBURY 
 

Vicar: The Reverend Robert Gordon - (e) vicar.ncw@gmail.com 

Churchwarden: Joan Graham -  (e) jemg47@aol.com (t) 01363 83047 
 

ALL ARE WELCOME - REFRESHMENTS SERVED AFTER SERVICES 
 

Sunday 5th 9.30am   Lay Led Morning Prayer 
Sunday 5th 2.30pm    Service of Commemoration 
Wednesday 8th 10.30am  BCP Holy Communion 
Sunday 12th 9.30am    Remembrance Eucharist 
Sunday 12th 10.45am  Village Remembrance Service at the War  
       Memorial 
Sunday 16th 9.30am   Lay led Morning Prayer 
Sunday 26th 9.30am    Common Worship Eucharist 

  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

LAPFORD CONGREGATIONAL CHURCH 
 

Services every Sunday at 11.00 a.m. 
Communion will be held on the second and fourth Sundays 

Contact: Caroline Gilpin-Perkins 83674 Peter Lacey 07775 941505  
Cat Seymour 884432 Helen Wyatt 07964 855677 

Carol Worsdell 07368 860835 
email: lapfordcongregationalchurch@gmail.com 

www. facebook.com/lapfordcongregationalchurch 
 

  Preachers for November: 

 5th November  -  led by Mervyn Burd 

 12th November  -   Joint Remembrance Day - Service at the Parish Church  
 19th November  -  led by Merril Archer 
 26th November  -  All Age Service led by Cat Seymour 
 3rd December  -  David Worden 
 
 

LAPFORD COMMUNITY CHURCH 
 

Meets every Sunday morning at 10.30 a.m. in the Victory Hall 
4th Sunday of the month is Family Service 

Fellowship Group on Wednesdays 7.00 p.m. upstairs in The ARK 
Contact: Briony Clinch - Tel: 83666 

https://www.lapfordcc.org.uk/ 
 

Please visit our website for information about the Foodbank and The ARK.   
You will also find lots of information about Church activities and on-line services.  

 
 

All the Churches welcome everyone to any of their services and social events. 
We look forward to fellowship with you. 

A SERVICE OF COMMEMORATION  
SUNDAY NOVEMBER 5th at 2.30 P.M. 

 An open invitation to all in the community to remember loved ones of any age, now departed,  
in a short ecumenical service to their memory.  It doesn’t matter when they passed away or  

where they now rest, whether here in Lapford or elsewhere. 
There will be a Book of Remembrance for you to record their names;  

you may wish to remember more than one person. 
 Refreshments will be served afterwards  

(November 5th is the first Sunday after All Souls Day, the traditional day of Remembering) 

mailto:vicar.ncw@gmail.com
mailto:jemg47@aol.com
mailto:lapfordcongregationalchurch@gmail.com
http://facebook.com/lapfordcongregationalchurch
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DATES TO LOOKOUT FOR 
 
 

November  

 

3rd Devon’s Ancient Bench Ends, 7.30pm Victory Hall 
4th Bow YFC Big Breakfast for Congregational Chapel Funds, 
 Victory Hall, 9am-12.00am 
4th Charity Crafty Christmas Coffee Morning, 15 Highfield, 
 10.00am—2.00pm 
5th Commemoration Service,  Parish Church, 2.30pm 
6th LP2K AGM, Orchard Centre, 7.30pm 
7th Church Green AGM, Orchard Centre, 7.30pm 
10th 80/90’s Disco, Victory Hall, 7.30pm 
11th Draw for the Dancer, The ARK, 11.30am 
11-12th Drawn by Nature Exhibition, North Tawton Bowling 
 Club, 11.00am—4.00pm 
12th Remembrance Sunday Service, 9.30am in Church, 
 10.45am on the Church Green 
14th  Lapford Gardening Club, The ARK, 7.30pm  
14th  Lapford Parish Council meeting, Orchard Centre, 7.30pm 
16th  Ladies of Lapford, Talk on Driving Safely, 7.30pm at The 
 ARK 
22nd LVCA AGM, Orchard Centre, 3.00pm 
23rd Lapford Over 60 Club, Christmas shopping at Clarks  
25th   Lapford Christmas Village Market, Victory Hall,   
 10.00am-1.00pm. District councillor Steve Keable and a 
 Lapford Parish Councillor will be in attendance from 
 10.00am to 11.00am 
30th  Lapford Over 60 Club, The ARK 
 

 
December 

 

1st Christmas Fayre open evening, The ARK, 6.00-8.00pm 
2nd Christmas Fayre, The Ark, 10.00am—1.00pm 
6th Lapford Over 60 Club, Christmas meal at The Waie Inn 
9th  Parish Church Xmas Fayre, 10-12pm at the Victory Hall 
12th  Lapford Gardening Club, Social, 7.30pm 
14th   Ladies of Lapford, Christmas Meal, Old Malt Scoop 
16th Christmas Fayre, The ARK, 10.00am—1.00pm 
19th  Lapford Parish Council meeting, Orchard Centre, 7.30pm 

 
January 2024 

 

18th    Ladies of Lapford, 7.30pm The ARK,  Fun and Games 
with nibbles 

 

Please send your Dates to Lookout For  
to lapfordlookout@gmail.com 

LAPFORD LOOKOUT 
 

Contributions welcome 
 

lapfordlookout@gmail.com 
 

Deadline for inclusion in the next issue:  
6.00 p.m. on the 14th Nov. for inclusion in the Dec. issue 

DEFIBRILLATOR AT ROSE REMOVALS 
 

The Rose Removals team has kindly allowed the defibrillator 
sited on its premises to be used by the public in an emergency. 
 

It can be found housed in the red telephone box in front of the 
building about two hundred yards from the main gate.  Out of 
hours there is pedestrian access around the side of the gate. 
After use, please contact Rose Removals to let them know. 
Email info@roseremovals.co.uk or phone 01363 83700. 
 

A huge thank you to Rose Removals for making this facility 
available. 
 

Lapford Emergency Action Plan Committee 

 LAPFORD CHURCH GREEN TRUSTEES 
Notice of the 

Annual General Meeting 
to be held on 

Tuesday 7th November 2023 in the 
Orchard Centre at 7-30p.m. 

Members of the public  
are welcome to attend 

LAPFORD VILLAGE TIDY UP DAY 

 

The Village Tidy up Day was held on 14th October, fortunately 
the rain stopped! 
 

At least twenty volunteers took part, more than on any  
previous occasion.  All helped with the following. 
 

• Litter pickers covered a large area, much less was found 
this time.  

• The hedge around Lower Town Place was trimmed and 
a trailer load of trimmings removed.   

• The area adjacent to Lower Town Place was weeded on 
the car park side. Weeding was also done on the 
pavements and area around the Orchard Centre and 
nearby properties.   

• The bottom of Orchard Way had a massive 'makeover'.   
• Almost 30 large plastic bags were filled with weeds!   
• Bulbs were planted in the renovated bank between the 

Church Green and  Lower Town Place.   
• Some of the village signs were washed. 

 

Thank you to you all for giving up some time, your efforts have 
made a massive difference, and are much appreciated. 
 

If you were unable to help, is there anything you could do in 
your area, for example some weeding? 
 

Every little bit will enhance the village appearance. 
 

I'm sure we will do it all again in the future! 
 

Thank You 
 

Julie Down 
Lapford Parish Council 
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THOUGHTS FROM THE ARK  
REMEMBRANCE  

 

November can be such a grey and dreary time of year, not made any more cheerful by 
the act of remembrance at the beginning of the month.  The trees will have mostly 
shed their leaves.  The vibrant colours of autumn are being replaced by the bareness 
of the trees, heralding darker days to come.  The act of remembrance seems to set the 
tone for November.  Nature is shutting down in preparation for a new burst of growth 
in Spring.  
 

The poem “In Flanders Field” by John McCrae is usually read at the Lapford Remembrance service.  It is believed that John McCrae 
was so moved by the death of his friend, who was killed by a shell burst and inspired by the profusion of wild poppies he could see 
in a nearby cemetery, that he penned the poem.   
 

In Flanders field the poppies blow, between the crosses row on row,  
That mark our place, and in the sky, the larks still bravely singing, fly,  

Scarce heard amid the guns below.  
We are the dead.  Short days ago we lived, felt dawn, saw sunset glow  

Loved and were loved, and now we lie in Flanders fields  
Take up our quarrel with the foe, to you with failing hands we throw 

 the torch, be yours to hold it high.  
If you break faith with those who die  

We shall not sleep, though poppies grow in Flanders fields.  
 

It’s such a striking poem, reminding me of the futility and sadness of war.  Men and women giving their lives for their country and 
freedom for all.  The cost is huge.  The damage is long lasting.  The losses indescribable for those left behind and for those who 
return, everything changes.  
 

Yet we read in the Bible about one man, whose sole purpose was to die for mankind.  He knew exactly what he was going to face 
and yet he saw it through to the end.  It was a brutal, bloody agonising death.  He had shared a supper with his friends and tried to 
prepare them for the coming events.  He asked them to remember him and his death every time they took bread and wine 
together.  He said to them “Do this in remembrance of me.”  
 

His death and resurrection changed everything.  He gave his life so that we might live our lives closer to God.  I wonder what 
people think when they attend remembrance services, do they really appreciate the sacrifice that was made.  I wonder, too, if 
there has ever been a time when there has been no fighting, anywhere.  How strange it must have seemed when all the guns were 
finally silent and they were able to hear the birds singing.   
 

We must remember those who died, we owe them so much, yet the fighting still goes on and somehow we haven ’t learnt the 
lesson or recognised the greatest sacrifice and gift of all, the gift of life given by God, through his precious son, Jesus.  
 

The ARK Team 

FRIENDS OF  
ST. THOMAS CHURCH, LAPFORD 

CALENDAR 2024 
 
 
 
 

AVAILABLE FROM  
THE ARK 

£10 
In aid of maintaining 

the beauty of the 
church interior 
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LAPFORD WEATHER SEPTEMBER 2023 
 

Much milder than average, near average rainfall. 
 

This was the mildest September in my records stretching back 
to 1987, thanks to a weather pattern that sent very warm air 
our way for several days from North Africa during the first two 
weeks of the month.   
 

The second half was much nearer average.  The warmest day 
was the 8th with a maximum of 29.1oC, the warmest 
September day in my records.  The coolest was the 22nd with 
a maximum of 14.0oC and the coldest night was on the 23rd 
with a minimum of 6.4oC.  The grass temperature fell to just 
0.1oC on this night. 
 

Total rainfall was 75.7mm, most of which fell 
in the second half of the month.   
 

The wettest day was the 16th with 17.5mm. 
 

The windiest day was the 24th with a gust of 
30mph. 
 

Andy Epstein 

 
 
 

LADIES OF LAPFORD  
MEETINGS (LOL) 

 

16th November 7.30 pm, The ARK 
Talk on Driving Safely 

 

14th December 7.00 pm, The Old Malt Scoop   
Christmas Meal 

 

18th January 7.30pm, The ARK   
Fun and games with nibbles  

LAPFORD OVER 60’S CLUB 
FORTHCOMING EVENTS 

 

Thursday 23rd November 2023 - 
Christmas Shopping at Clarks 
Shopping Village, Street. Coach for members £17 per person, 
£20 per person for non members. 
 

Thursday 30th November 2023 - Club meeting in The ARK - 
talk to be confirmed. 

CREDITON LIBRARY REMINISCENCE PROJECT  
 

Crediton Library’s Reminiscence Project is set to enter a new 
phase, thanks to funding from The National Lottery Heritage 
Fund.  The funding, made possible by money raised by 
National Lottery players, will allow the library to continue 
gathering and preserving memories of Crediton and the 
surrounding areas. 
 

So far, in partnership with the Folklore Library and Archive, 
the library has collected and made available a number of 
memories of the local area. These include recollections of life 
during World War Two, stories of farming and growing up in 
the countryside, as well as living through rapidly changing 
times.  There are memories of the first lady to receive 
antibiotics in Crediton, life before mobile phones and a 
resident’s memories of getting their first colour TV. 
 

The Reminiscence Project was set up to collect memories 
from a range of people with a connection to the area, whether 
they have been residents all their lives, they once lived in the 
area or have only recently moved.  These memories will be 
recorded in audio form, capturing the voices of the people 
they belong to.  Over the next two years, there will be a range 
of events to open the collection up to the community. 
 

Crediton Library is seeking volunteers, whether to carry out 
interviews, transcribe them or to help with outreach events.  
It is also looking for interviewees, whatever their age or 
background - anyone with memories of Crediton and the 
surrounding areas is welcome!  Please contact the library on 
01363 772578 or email   
crediton.library@librariesunlimited.org.uk to find out more. 
 

Recordings from earlier phases of the project can be found 
online at: www.folklorelibrary.com/crediton-library. 

LAPFORD GARDENING CLUB 
 

At the October meeting we heard about garden design from 
Alison Bockh.  Alison has been designing gardens in the West 
Country for many years and explained her approach, always 
asking the client what they want from their garden.  She 
showed us many amazing case studies and certainly gave club 
members some ‘food for thought’. 
 

Our next meeting will be in The ARK on 14th November at 
7.30p.m. when we will have Joah 
Madden, Professor in Animal Behaviour 
at Exeter University, and resident of 
Lapford, to talk about the great variety 
of moths that can be found here in 
Lapford. 
 

All are welcome to our meetings. 
 

CHULMLEIGH FLORAL ART CLUB 
 

Our meetings are held on the 
third Wednesday of the month at 
7.30p.m. in the Chulmleigh 
Pavilion. 
 

We welcome new members and 
visitors to join us at any meeting. 
 

October 18th our demonstrator 
will be Margaret Heal with the theme of ‘Inspiration’. The 
competition is a ‘Halloween Decoration’. 
 

November 15th our demonstrator is Susan Griffiths who will 
be sharing a ‘festive flourish’. The competition is a Christmas 
candle arrangement. 
 

We look forward to welcoming you. 
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IT ONLY TAKES A MOMENT 
 

It only takes a moment to wash and squash empty food cans. 
Today, my neighbour and I were chatting outside when we 
were approached by a small, very distressed ginger cat.  It's 
head was firmly stuck in an unwashed cat food can.  We 
managed with difficulty and more distress to the cat to 
remove it.  There's no knowing how long the poor cat was 
trapped or what it's fate would have been if it hadn't come to 
us for help. 
 

It only takes a moment and could prevent 
tragedy.  Next time it could be a 
hedgehog or maybe even your own cat. 
 

Thank you.  
 

Janice Parrott 

LAPFORD VILLAGE ARCHIVE 
 

Another month of sorting and filing has 
been completed.  Thank you to 
everyone for your contributions and for 
dropping in to the Orchard Centre on 
Tuesday mornings.  We really do enjoy listening to you. 
 

We love photographs, they tell us so much but, without a date 
we may age people unfairly (no one wants that to happen!) so 
please put a date on the back of any photo you send to the 
archive. 
 

Thank you. 
 

Please don’t forget to come to the talk.  Dr Todd Gray is 
interesting and of course Lapford church will play a part in 
the talk! 
 

archivelapford2022@gmail.com 

FIBRE BROADBAND  
ROLLOUT PROPOSAL  

UPDATE 
 

You may have heard rumblings 
that the majority of the “01363” 
Lapford telephone exchange 
numbers (including Coldridge and 
Nymet Rowland) have been pre-selected to be considered for 
a fibre broadband rollout by BT Openreach. 
 

The Government have offered to fund this work to the tune of 
£4,500 per interested household with no direct financial 
contribution required from the consumer.  There are useful 
gains for residents and businesses including a more reliable 
service and the potential for much faster speeds for those that 
need it.  I have been doing some personal research on the 
rollout and speaking with Openreach to ensure that Coldridge 
parish residents’ best interests are catered for, especially our 
elderly and frail residents.   
 

I've researched some Frequently Asked Questions which can  
be viewed online - https://bit.ly/3ZznCz2 or see page seven of 
this issue of the Lapford Lookout. 
 

Michelle Maidment of BT Openreach has offered to host a 
daytime meeting in Coldridge Village Hall in the near future to 
explain how the process could proceed.  In the meantime, I 
am happy to answer residents’ questions, by phone or email. 
Airband residents will be welcome to express an interest 
without committing themselves at this stage as the rollout is 
likely to be up to 12 months depending on how much work is 
required. 
 

Phil Bridges - Coldridge resident - philbridges@email.com 
(07990 563147) or Michelle Maidment   
michelle.maidment@openreach.co.uk 

LAPFORD REVEL 2024 
 

Heads up that Lapford Revel will be taking 
place over the weekend of July 5th, 6th and 
7th.  Watch out for more details! 

PETITION TO GET ROAD RESURFACED ON  
LAPFORD VILLAGE BRIDGE 

 

Lapford Parish Council and I, as your District Councillor, met in 
August with the County Council, to argue the case to make our 
roads safe and fix the bridge.  We were told “there is no 
money and bids have to be made to a central pot for what 
little is left”.  In September the Parish Council wrote in the 
strongest terms to Meg Booth, the Head of Devon Highways, in 
an attempt to get the road surface repaired and, as the 
Lapford Lookout goes to press, have just been told the County 
Council promise to do this soon. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
We don’t know how soon!  So, if the road bridge is not fixed by 
the time you read this article, please help me to increase the 
pressure upon Devon County Council by supporting the 
campaign to get this road fixed.  You can do this by signing this 
petition.   
 

As residents we say: 
 

“The condition of the road surface of the bridge into Lapford is 
very poor.  It is a hazard and causing damage to vehicles.  Local 
residents call on Devon County Council to advance their 
programme of roadworks, and repair and 
resurface the bridge immediately’. 
 

Here is a short URL for the online petition:  
https://tinyurl.com/mwmzac8b 
 

Or use this QR Code: 
 

District Councillor Steve Keable 

https://tinyurl.com/mwmzac8b
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LAPFORD/NYMET ROWLAND/COLDRIDGE 
POTENTIAL FIBRE FAQ’S 

 

Q: If I agree to allow my voucher to be used by Openreach 
will it cost me anything up front?  
A: No, you simply need to agree to upgrade to a new fibre 
service once the network is installed. You can use any provider 
on the Openreach network – see https://www.openreach.com/
fibre-broadband/fttp-providers for details. You can pledge to 
the voucher scheme at https://www.openreach.com/fibre-
broadband/fibre-community-partnership/connect-my-
community  
 

Q: How many premises need to agree to allocate their voucher 
to Openreach before the rollout moves to the next stage?  
A: 240 premises (there are approx. 800 premises 
connected to the Lapford Exchange).  
 

Q: I don’t want to move to fibre for now, can I stay on my 
ADLS/VDSL (Copper line) connection for the time being?  
A: This is an opt-in scheme. If you do not want to have fibre 
at this time, please do not pledge.  
 

Q: If I change to fibre will I be able to take my phone 
number with me?  
A: It will depend on your communications provider. 
You’ll need to contact your current/chosen provider to 
check.  
 

Q: I have an old style 5-digit Lapford number rather than 6, 
Will it still work if I change to a fibre provider?  
A: You will need to check with your current /chosen Provider. 
 

Q: Will my internet be faster?  
A: Full fibre is gigabit capable, i.e. 1000 Mbps whereas copper 
cables connected to an enabled green box can only achieve up 
to 80Mbps, so it is able to achieve speeds that are over 10 x 
faster. You can choose your provider and also the package/
speed that you require, as you do with your current service.  
 

Q: Will I have to start a fresh contract or will my old contract 
keep going?  
A: This will depend on the terms and conditions of your 
existing contract so you will need to speak to your current 
Provider. 
If you believe your Provider is not working within the 
T’s & C’s of your contract please contact them.  
 

Q: Will fibre be more expensive?  
A: It depends on what you are currently paying at the 
moment - you can check for pricing for the providers listed 
on the Openreach link above.   

 

Q: Is fibre more reliable than copper?  
A: Yes – it’s not susceptible to being spanned over longer 
distances or poor weather conditions, both of which can affect 
the speed of internet over a copper line.  
 

Q: I only have a copper phone line, no Internet.  
A: When you place an order for fibre broadband, a new socket 
will be installed in the property for you to connect your phone.  

 

Q: In the case of landline phones is the move to 
fibre mandatory before the December 2025 copper 
cut-off date?  
A: If you have a good reason not to make the move - there 
may be special exceptions such as if you're a vulnerable 
customer or have critical equipment that might not work. If 
you think this applies to you, you should check with your 
service provider to check what's the best option for you. 
 

Q: What happens to my broadband if there is a power cut?  
A: Alternative options are battery backup or a mobile phone. In 
some cases, communication providers will provide one of these 
for you, if you are registered as a vulnerable customer. Please 
talk to your communications provider about any concerns and 
what they can offer you.  
 

Q: If I switch to fibre with a Provider who supports VOIP What 
will happen to my phone connection if there is a power cut?  
A: Alternative options are battery backup or a mobile phone. In 
some cases, communication providers will provide one of these 
for you, if you are registered as a vulnerable customer. Please 
talk to your communications provider about any concerns and 
what they can offer you. 
 

Q: Assuming enough people show interest how long before 
things happen?  
A: Typically, 12-18 months. Some areas may be completed more 
quickly, others may take longer, it will depend on how much 
work is required for the build.  
 

Q: I currently have Airband’s ‘radio’ option, will I be able to 
move my Airband over to Openreach Fibre to get faster 
speeds?  
A: Question logged with Airband by Phil Bridges  
 

Q: How can I raise a concern with Openreach?  
A: In the event the Coldridge\Lapford Openreach rollout team 
is unable to resolve a rollout-related issue you can email the 
team via fibrecommunityparnership@openreach.co.uk  
 

Further reading -  
https://www.ageuk.org.uk/information-advice/money-legal/
consumer-issues/changes to-landline-telephones/  
https://www.ispreview.co.uk/index.php/2023/09/broadband-
isp-talktalk-start-free-automatic-uk-fttp-upgrades.html  
https://www.ispreview.co.uk/index.php/2023/09/silver-voices-
withdraws-support-for-bts-digital-voice-transition.html  
https://www.thisismoney.co.uk/money/bills/article-
12473493/Digital-phone-calls-new customers-BT.html 
https://www.ladbible.com/news/uk-news/landline-switched-
off-2025-what-happens-660923-20230831  
https://www.ispreview.co.uk/index.php/2023/09/ofcom-uk-
urges-industry-progress-on-phone-number-porting.html  
https://www.openreach.com/fibre-broadband/retiring-the-
copper-network  
This document is maintained by Phil Bridges, Coldridge Devon 
07990 563147. It is not supported or endorsed by Openreach 
PLC. 
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AID FOR UKRAINE 
 

This van, the supplies and the person in the photograph are local to us. They have travelled over 
two thousand miles from Crediton to Kormano in western Ukraine to deliver much needed and 
appreciated supplies right into the country and to the people who need them.  Several trips like 
this have already happened, and more will be happening, the next this month. 
 

Joe Bussell, the man in the photograph, has made it his mission to collect medicines and medical 
supplies, warm clothing, waterproofs, non-perishable food items in tins and packets, toiletries, 
nappies & other baby-care items, soft toys, colouring books & crayons for children, pack it all in 
labelled, colour-coded boxes then drive it with a co-driver all across Europe to the people who 
need it. 
 

Our local community has been wonderful in donating items to Joe, but he also needs funds to 
cover things like fuel for the van and accommodation and food during the long drive across the 
continent. It is becoming increasingly difficult to raise those funds. 
 
The ARK, a community café and hub in Lapford, has been given an 

original painting to use to raise funds for aid to Ukraine. The artist, Brian Dennington, lived in the village 
prior to his death.  
 

Lapford Revel Committee has undertaken to raffle the painting to raise funds, mostly for a Ukraine 
initiative, and a little for itself, and a worthy cause for help would seem to be Joe Bussell’s very local aid 
initiative. 
 

The Draw will take place at The ARK on the morning of November 11th as part of a cake and coffee 
morning to promote the cause and raise funds.  There are lots of wonderful prizes as well as this painting. 
 

Tickets (£1 each) are currently on sale at The ARK and Malt Scoop in Lapford. 

A van loaded with relief supplies  
for Ukraine. 

The Dancer,  
Brian Dennington 

LAPFORD COMMUNITY PRIMARY SCHOOL NEWS 
 

It has been a tremendously busy first half term of the school year and the summer break 
already feels like a very distant memory! 
 

This is the first year of having Year 6 students at Lapford following the restructure of the Y6 
Academy.  It is an absolute delight to have our Year 6s here on site and this has allowed us 

to move to a four-class structure and appoint a new teacher for our Year 3 and 4 class.  Miss Evans joined the team in September 
and is enjoying getting to know the children both in her class and across the wider school. 
 

This year one of our improvement priorities is around enrichment and we want to improve our extra curricular offer for all the 
children in our school.  This has started really positively with a huge range of new lunch time clubs on offer to the children.  Some 
children are enjoying craft club, while others prefer coding or recorders.  What has been really lovely to see is the Year 5 and 6 
children taking responsibility for organising and running a number of these activities and showing such compassion to our younger 
children as they help them learn a new skill.   
 

As well as clubs, we are creating links with local sports providers to develop opportunities for 
children to take part in competitive fixtures.  So far this term we have been involved in a Year 5 
and 6 girls’ football tournament, a Y6 inclusive sports festival, a Year 3 and 4 cross country event 
and just last week we took a selected group of KS2 runners to Torrington to take part in the 
Stephens Shield – a highly competitive cross country event.  This term, all of our KS2 children 
have been taking part in weekly swimming lessons at the Waie Inn and we are incredibly proud 
of the progress they are making with this important life skill. 
 

We are also working hard to bring the curriculum 

to life through trips, visits and theme days and 

each class will have a ‘Memorable Moment’ each 

half term.  This half term two of our classes 

travelled to Tiverton to visit the museum there to learn about ‘Toys from the Past’ 

and ‘Britain at War’.  Our other classes have had a theme day with Robins becoming 

superheroes for the day in line with their learning about Supertato, and Kingfishers 

looking forward to their Viking and Anglo-Saxon day at the end of this week.  We 

really have been a busy bunch! 
 

Mrs J Wright 

Head of School 
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LADIES VISIT THE WAIE INN – AGAIN 
 

It sounds as though this could be developing into a worrying habit but in fact, we consumed very 
little alcohol.  We had gathered for a game of skittles.  This was not our original plan for the 
evening.  We should have been consuming coffee in Crediton and learning all about coffee 
making and coffee beans. 
 

But sadly, this did not quite work out so a hasty second option was proposed.  For anyone 
interested, we will have another go at arranging an evening with the Crediton Coffee Company. 
 

Our second option went well.  Last time we had played, we inadvertently tried to hijack the wrong alley.  Little did we know it was 
reserved for the ‘serious players’ – definitely not a description that fitted us or our efforts!  We were briefly thwarted because 
there were no balls but tracked them down quickly and began.  No teams this time, it was every man (woman) for herself. 
 

Play went smoothly until an enthusiastic bowler managed to bring down the mattress that was protecting the wall behind the 
skittles.  This did succeed in knocking all the pins down quite spectacularly but it was ruled out as far as scoring was concerned.  In 
fact, no-one managed to get them all down with one ball, the best we managed a few times was to get them all down with three 
balls.  Obviously, more practice is needed.  We were, it turned out, very evenly matched.  The winner was only one point ahead of 
the next two players who drew for second place and there were not many points between first place and last place. 
 

After our game, we retired to the comfy seats and enjoyed a good natter before calling time and wending our way back home.  
 

Sue Raffill  

LAPFORD BOOK CLUB REVIEW  
ARTEMIS BY ANDY WEIR 

 

Artemis is the first city on the moon...yes, this is Science Fiction but please don’t be put off by 
that.  It is actually the tale of a complicated heist but set on the moon.  It involves drug cartels 
from South America, top politicians and scientists amongst many others.  
 

Jazz Bashara is a young criminal who manages to make a living of sorts smuggling contraband onto 
the moon.  She is always looking for a chance to make enough money to improve her standard of 
living and lift herself from the lowest strata of the population on Artemis.  One of her contraband 
customers offers her the chance to make a lot of money and she jumps at the opportunity.  On 
Artemis, like the Guilds used to be in medieval times, each skill is kept to a different 
nationality.   Jazz’s Saudi Arabian father is a skilled welder and what she learnt from him as she 
grew up will prove very useful.  Even though she and her father are no longer in contact following 
a major row that resulted in him kicking her out, she still follows the strict religious customs of her 
Muslim upbringing.  The welding skills she leant from him will prove very useful and by involving 
her multi-national friends with other skills, she plans an audacious raid on her customer’s rivals.  If 
she is successful, the rival’s business is completely devalued and can be taken over at rock bottom 
costs.  Her customer will then pay her enough to improve her life style for years. 
 

The book would be very short if everything went according to plan, twists, turns and double crosses follow, no one is as they  
originally appeared (at least there were no little green men, that would be taking it just too far!).  Andy Weir has invented a 
complicated social setting in Artemis.  Kenya is now one of the richest countries in the world because, when the existing nations 
decided that space travel was too expensive and dropped out of the Space Race, Kenya stepped forward and invested in space 
exploration and built Artemis on the moon.  There are bits in the book that went right over my head specially the “science bits” 
but this didn’t stop me from wanting to find out if Jazz succeeded and what happened to her and her assorted group of friends.  
 

How on earth Andy Weir managed to visualise the Lunar city with all its problems, I don’t know, but it reads as if it could one day 
function up on the moon. 
 

As I expected, I was the only Book Club member who actually finished, and enjoyed this book.  I am the only one who reads 
Science Fiction and Fantasy books.  I started reading Arthur C. Clarke and Isaac Asimov in my teens and still enjoy all of the more 
recent authors. 
 

Jill Doe 

LAPFORD PROJECT 2000 
AGM 

 

Monday 6th November 
Orchard Centre, 7.30p.m. 

All Welcome 

LAPFORD VOLUNTARY CAR AID  
AGM  

 

Wednesday 22nd November,  
Orchard Centre, 3.00p.m. 

All Welcome  
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 MISSING LINKS -  
Answers to last month’s puzzle 

 

Across         Down 
1.  Extra   15. Party   1. Ending  13. Carriage 
4.  Capital  20. Throw   2. Theatre  16. Thought 
8.  Dream  21. Door    3. Arms   17. Circus 
9.  Parking  22. Air    5. Personal  18. Away 
10. Sea   24. Company   6. Trick   19. Branch 
11. Note   25. Organ   7. Lights  20. Timer 
12. Stock  26. Surgery   9. Pass   23. Room 
14. Metal  27. Match 

APPLE & BEETROOT SALAD 
 

For 4 portions you will need: 
 

8oz (200g) raw beetroot, peeled 
& finely grated (cooked beetroot can be used in place of 
raw if preferred) 
3oz (75g)  Cooking or eating apple, grated 
1 teaspoon finely grated horseradish or a spoonful of 
prepared horseradish sauce 
Mayonnaise, Greek yogurt or sour cream 

 

Mix the beetroot and apple.  Season with salt & pepper and 
add the horseradish.  Mix to a creamy consistency with the 
mayo, yogurt or sour cream. 
 

Excellent served with Devon cheese!  
 

Paul Cleave 

 

 
Viv Pulford 

Foot Health Practitioner 
 

Diploma in Foot Health,  
and BSc in Adult Nursing. 
Tel No 01884 861306 or  

07827 779559 
 

Nail Cutting and filing 
Corn Callus Removal 

Deal with Fungal Infections / Thickened Nails 
Discounts for two or more people in same house 

 
For treatment in the comfort  

of your own home 

BRIE ENCOUNTER 
 

The skies are gruyere since she left me 
I’ve never felt so Danish blue 
Cought between a Roquefort and a hard cheese, 
I stilton’t know what to do 
 

Don’t give edam about the future 
Now by babybel’s walked out the door 
Can’t believe I’ve double glocester 
I camembert it any more 
 

I’ve ricotta get myself together 
And build my life back Caerphilly 
Cheddar tear for the final time 
Say goodbye to us and halloumi 
 

Brian Bilston 
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For all your domestic, 

agricultural  
and commercial pest control 

needs.  
 

 

From Rats and Mice to Wasps and Fleas, contact me  
for a quick, convenient solution to pest problems.  

 

I am fully qualified and insured.  
 

Based in Zeal Monachorum covering all of  
Mid Devon and surrounding areas.  

 

www.middevonpestcontrol.co.uk  
Tel. 07725 520466 / 01363 881473  

Email: enquiries@middevonpestcontrol.co.uk 

• Now cutting lawns & 
paddocks up to 4 acres 

The Devonshire Dumpling 

 

Family Pub and Dining 
 

Weds to Sat Lunch Special Menu  
Main course £9.95 

Two courses £12.95  
Three courses £15.95 

Menu runs along side our main menu  
 

Please call 01363 85102 to book or email 
thedevonshiredumpling@gmail.com 

 

See website for opening hours: 
www.devonshire-dumpling.com 

The Old Malt Scoop Inn 
 

Opening Times 
Daily from noon until close. 

Food served from noon till 2.30 pm  
and again from 6.00 pm until 8.30 pm 

 
For details of special events,  
live music and quiz nights,  

please check our website or  
Facebook page….or give us a ring! 

 
www.theoldmaltscoopinn.co.uk 

 
Pop in and see us, email or give us a call: 
eatdrinkstay@theoldmaltscoopinn.co.uk 

01363 83330 
 

Catriona & Jonathan 
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EX17 6QT 
 

TEL: 01363 83373 
 

Our professional workmanship is available  
in all of the following disciplines 

 
MOT class 4 & 7 (motorhomes & transits) 

Servicing 
Diagnostics 

Air conditioning 
Car sales 

Tyres 
Exhausts 
Batteries 

 
We offer a local vehicle collection service or  

courtesy cars for your convenience 
 

ATA & Bosch Accredited Diagnostic Technicians 
 

www.lapfordcrossgarage.co.uk  

 
DOORSTEP MILK DELIVERY 

SERVICE IN LAPFORD  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Free range pasteurised  
Whole Milk  

doorstep refills 

Monday Evenings 
 Between 4 - 8pm 

Thursday Mornings 
Before 7.30am 

 

Please call 01363 779134 or 
email milk@kellanddairy.co.uk  

for more information. 

MARTIN DOWN - 07812 513383 
 

GARDEN MACHINERY/ATV 
SERVICE & REPAIR 

 

NEW STIHL/VIKING MACHINES TO ORDER 
 

SECOND-HAND MACHINES 
 

COLLECTION AND 
DELIVERY  

SERVICE AVAILABLE 

STEVE WREFORD 
GARDEN MAINTENANCE 

 

 Lawn mowing Hedge cutting 
 Strimming Turf laying 
 Fencing Patios and Decking 
 Pressure washing General garden tidying 

Any other jobs considered 

Tel: 01363 884269 (ans available) 
Mob: 07918 866675 

mailto:milk@kellanddairy.co.uk


Lapford Lookout   Page 13 

 

 

S.J.CARNE 
Independent Family Owned 
Funeral Directors 

Established over 60 years 
Personal Attention Day and Night 
 
 
 

Samantha 
Summerhayes, Ingleigh Green,  
Winkleigh, Devon, EX19 8AT 

Email: samjcarne@outlook.com 
Tel: 01837 680199 

 MOBILE UNISEX HAIR 
STYLIST  

WITH OVER 30 YEARS’ EXPERIENCE 
*  

HOME VISITS  
to Lapford and surrounding areas  

* 
Call JACKIE on 07771 986140  

or email: jawhite125@btinternet.com 
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 Overworked or Stressed?        Achey muscles? 
Tense shoulders?                   Stiff back? 

  

 Massage Therapy in Lapford. 
 

Penny King 
VTCT level 3 diplomas in Holistic Therapies,  

Aromatherapy, Sports Massage 
 

Please feel free to contact me to find out more,  
discuss your needs or book an appointment. 

 

FB page 
'Penny King Complementary Therapist MFHT' 
Tel 01363 83091 
Mob  07851 726791 

8.00—2.00 

WEST COUNTRY PICTURES 
 
 
 
 
 

Picture Framing Service  
Available Locally 

Please telephone for an appointment 
Local collection and delivery  

can be arranged 

Rull Farmhouse 
East Worlington 

Tel: 01884 860978 
Email: brook@rullfarm.fsnet.co.uk 
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Workshop:  Unit 17 Marsh Lane, Crediton, EX17 1ES 

Memorials in Granite – Marble – Slate & Stone 
New Memorials – Renovations – Additional Inscriptions 

Home visits – Free estimates & brochure on request 

For a caring personal service call our family 
run business which covers all of Devon 
 

Crediton   01363 776816  
Mobile       07850 128413 
Email         fjsmemorials@outlook.com 

F. J. STEVENS & SON Ltd. 
Monumental Masons 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

If you would like a last resting place  
in beautiful countryside  
overlooking Dartmoor 

phone 01647 24382 and speak to 
Julie or Martin Chatfield 

www.crosswayswoodlandburials.co.uk 
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 Lapford Lodge  
Boarding Kennels and Cattery 

 

The new owners Neil and Jade and their young 
family will be pleased to welcome old and new 

canine and feline customers.  
 

Fully licensed premises ensuring your pet is not only 
well cared for, but safe.  A secure pet is a happy pet. 
 

Doggy Daycare now available. 
Telephone: 01363 83414 or email: 

neilmanning1973@gmail.com 

A. White & Sons 
Funeral Directors 

 

Albert Road, Crediton, 
Devon. EX17 2BZ 

 

(01363) 772043 
Email: whitesfs@btconnect.com 

 

Members of the N.A.F.D. and S.A.I.F. 
Prepayment Plans Available 

 

 
 

 
 

Special i s t s  in  Digi ta l  Aer ia l  & 
Sate l l i t e  Syst ems  

 
 

•  Aerial Upgrades  
•  All aspects of installation  
•  Extra TV Points  
•  TV Wall Mounting Service  
•  Existing Aerial & Satellite 

Problems Solved  
•  DAB/FM Radio Aerials  
•  Free Telephone Advice  
•  Free Quotation Services  
 

01363 777190               07841 644395 
kev@kevinosborneaerials.co.uk 

 

www.kevinosborneaerials.co.uk 

mailto:neilmanning1973@gmail.com
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Your One Stop Country Shop 
• Farm Pet Equine & Farm Supplies 
• Open 6 days a week 
• Lord’s Meadow, Crediton 
• www.edwintucker.com.  
• 01363 772202  
• Free parking, friendly service, competitive prices 

 

Site Works 
Driveways 
Drainage 

Foundations 
Landscaping 

Septic Tanks 
Treatment Plants 
Retaining Walls 
Stone Walling 

Printed Concrete 

Mobile: 07976 641606 
Email: elwynkerry@hotmail.com 

 

TEN ACRES VINEYARD CAMPING 
 

 
 

• Free local wine deliveries to Winkleigh and surrounding area Fridays or collect 

from us by appointment. 
 

• Guided vineyard tours & wine-tasting  From 1st May - 30th September  every 

Saturday at 4.30 p.m. Private group tours also available (min 6 people/the 

cost of 6 people). Booking essential for all tours. 
 

• Campsite & Devon Wine Shack open 1st May - 30th September. For tents/ small 

campervans. Glamping also available. Booking essential. 
 

•  Order wine/gift vouchers and book glamping/camping on our  website. 

Contact Esther/Toby for tour booking info and availability 
                                                                 

    W: www.tenacresvineyardcamping.co.uk     

E:  tenacrescamping@hotmail.co.uk    T:  (01837) 83892 

http://www.edwintucker.com
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Midmoors Electrical  

Services 
 

• House rewires 
• EV chargers 
• EICRs 
• Consumer unit replacements 
• Lighting solutions 
• Outdoor socket installations 
• Fault finding  

 

Fully qualified and insured electricians 
 

Tel: 07954 110569 
       07581 057191 

 

Email: wbellfield@gmail.com 
     nbellfield@gmail.com 

 

https://midmoorsdevelopments.co.uk 
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THE BIG SWEEP 

YOUR LOCAL REGISTERED CHIMNEY SWEEP 
 
 

 FOR A CLEAN AND  
EFFICIENT SERVICE 

PLEASE CONTACT RICHARD 
 

MOB: 07810 116798 
 

EMAIL:  
richard@thebigsweep 

northdevon.co.uk 

NICK TUCKER 
Qualified Carpenter & General Builder 

Working in the village for 25 years 
 

EXTENSIONS, LOFT CONVERSIONS,  
KITCHENS & BATHROOMS,  

DOUBLE GLAZING & CONSERVATORIES, 
DECORATION & GENERAL MAINTENANCE 

 
Prospect House, Lapford 

Tel: (01363) 83601 

 
 
 

Quality hardwood 
logs cut to order 

and kindling 
 

All aspects of low 
impact forestry 

 
 
 

 

Call Josh on 01363 83908 or 07792 906258 
Email:  josh@mdff.co.uk 

www.mdff.co.uk 
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MID DEVON LAUNCHES POLLING REVIEW 
 

Posted on: 02-10-2023  Posted in: Voting and elections 
 

Mid Devon District Council is seeking community views about polling districts and polling stations within 
the district, as it launches a polling review. 
 

By law the Council must conduct a full review of its parliamentary polling districts and places every five years.  This is to ensure 
each parish has a separate polling district, a designated polling place for each district (unless special circumstances apply) and to 
ensure all polling stations are accessible.  The review does not look at altering boundaries or names of electoral areas. 
 

While Mid Devon has until 2025 to carry out a review, as a general election may happen anytime between now and January 2025 
the Council has decided to begin the process now, with a public consultation running from 2nd October to 12th November 2023.  As 
part of the review the Council will be contacting the public, local organisations, and political parties. 
 

Councillor Jane Lock, Deputy Leader & Cabinet Member for Working Environment, said: 
“The aim of this review is to provide a more effective local election service for our voters and to help improve local 
democracy.  These reviews are often needed because of growth in an area, changes to boundaries, a change in 
facilities available and a lack of accessibility.  This whole process is all about improving democracy at a really local 
level and that is why it is important we hear from our constituents and can take their views into account.” 
 

Following a preliminary review by the Acting Returning Officer at Mid Devon to accommodate new parliamentary constituencies, 
the Council has already identified potential changes.  Full details can be found online on the dedicated webpage. 
 

The Council is keen to hear from individuals and organisations about the proposed changes and welcomes further suggestions and 
comments regarding polling districts and places in the Mid Devon area. 
 

At the end of the review period the Council will make a number of recommendations which will be made available in a public 
document, including the reasoning behind each recommendation. 
 

Any changes as a result of the review would come into effect for elections which take place in 2024. 
 

Please contact us on our new engagement platform to share your views. 
 

Or you can call 01884 255255, email pollingdistricts@middevon.gov.uk or write to Electoral Services, Phoenix House, Phoenix 
Lane, Tiverton EX16 6PP. 

LAPFORD PARISH COUNCIL NOTES, SEPTEMBER 2023 
 

Please note this is a summary of the main points of interest.  A copy of the draft minutes will be made available on the Council 
website, www.lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk and on the notice boards in the Orchard Centre and in The ARK. 
 

The Parish Council met on 12th September 2023 in the Orchard Centre. 
 

These notes summarise the issues discussed in the meeting. 
 

The clerk had submitted a letter to the senior staff at Devon Highways, alongside leading councillors , requesting in the strongest 
possible way that the damaged road surface on the bridges in Lapford be repaired.  Further action would be necessary if this did 
not bring results. 
 

The action taken by Lapford Parish Council on highways fitted well with the approach being taken by Mid Devon District Council 
which was requesting a better response across the board from Devon County Council on highway repairs. 
 

The current tasks being actively pursued were: 

• An attempt to get a householder to cut back a hedge overhanging the highway 

• Replacing road signs that were damaged or missing 

• Cleaning road signs. 

• Repairing and better securing the lock on the public toilet door at the Orchard Centre. 

• Making the telephone box safe so it could be used as a book-swap location. 

• Publicising a ‘Volunteering Day’ to take place on 14th October 2023. 
 

In addition, the formation of a team to undertake work on the Lapford Neighbourhood Plan was being organised with the 
possibility of a Public Meeting being set up with Mid Devon experts present.  Information on what a Neighbourhood Plan could do 
was to be posted in the October Lapford Lookout. 
 

A grant of £500 was agreed to support the valuable Lapford Voluntary Car Aid service. 
 

The Lapford Emergency Action Plan (LEAP) team was to be reorganised with a new set of Terms of Reference. 
 

Email: clerk@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk  
Phone: 07768 829511 

https://www.middevon.gov.uk/your-council/voting-elections/consultation-and-further-information/polling-review-2023/
https://letstalk.middevon.gov.uk/
mailto:pollingdistricts@middevon.gov.uk
http://www.lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk
mailto:clerk@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk
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GRIT FOR PUBLIC USE  
Only on public paths and roadways  

not on private property  
 

Winter is on the way. Who knows how cold it will be or how 
icy the roads and pavements might get. 
 

The grit bins listed below are stationed in strategic locations 
around the village.  They are there for anyone to use in order 
to keep the roads and pavements safe for vehicles and 
pedestrians. 
 

Please only use the grit in public areas, not on private drives or 
walkways. 
 

Report low stocks in bins to the Parish Council. 
Lapford Emergency Action Committee 

LAPFORD PARISH MAP 
Showing the approximate locations of Grit Bins 

 

 A notice inside the lid of each bin gives instructions about the 

most efficient way to spread the grit in handfuls. (see below) It 

would be helpful to have a small container with you when 

intending to spread grit. 

OPENREACH REQUEST 

Households in Lapford parish will have received a postcard like 
this requesting that people pledge their government Gigabit 
Broadband vouchers in order to help fund Openreach’s 
scheme to bring Ultrafast Full Fibre broadband to our area. 
Even if you live in the village and are already in receipt of a 
good broadband service, please pledge your voucher in order 
to help finance a roll out to parts of the parish which have not 
so far been so fortunate.  It is a vey easy online process: go to 
www.openreach.co.uk/dontmissout and follow the steps.  It 
will really help to finance a better service for more households 
and won’t cost you anything. 
 

Michelle Maidment from Openreach recently wrote the 
following on Facebook:    
 ‘I’m looking after a proposed Openreach broadband project 
for the Lapford exchange area.  We’re collecting registrations 
of interest and hoping to collect enough registrations to 
proceed with building a full fibre network that will give all 
residents ultrafast broadband.  There is a Government backed 
Gigabit Voucher scheme (see above).  The main ask of the 
funding/voucher is that once the build is complete residents 
upgrade their broadband service to full fibre/ultrafast with 
any provider on the network.  
 

A list of broadband providers for our network can be found 
here https://www.openreach.com/fibre-broadband/fttp-
providers   
 

The website address for registering your interest/pledge is 
www.openreach.com/connectmycommunity ‘    
 

Lapford Parish Council            

http://www.openreach.co.uk/dontmissout
https://www.openreach.com/fibre-broadband/fttp-providers
https://www.openreach.com/fibre-broadband/fttp-providers
http://www.openreach.com/connectmycommunity
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Photographs by Grace Hill 

 

 

Fancy Getting Together To Enjoy a Christmas Lunch & Entertainment With Friends? 

Friday 15th December - 12p.m. arrival for 12.30p.m. meal  

At The Victory Hall 

£6 per person 
 

Booking is Essential 
 

Over 65s from Lapford or Nymet Rowland only 

Transport can be provided courtesy of the Victory Hall Committee 

Limited to 60 covers on a first come first served basis 

 

Booking form below  

 
Please detach the booking form and return by:- 

30th November to 
John Burrows  

……………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………… 

 

BOOKING FORM 

First Name: ……………………………………...… Surname: ………………………………………..… 

Amount payable: £…………………………….. Date Paid: ……………………………... 

Payment is required at time of booking please and this form must be returned with your payment 

Please enter any special dietary requirements  

……………………….……………………………………………………………………………….. 

Meal choice :-    Turkey     Vegetarian       

Travel information:  

Please tick if you require transport 

Please tick if you are using your own transport 
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ART IN THE ARK 

Book your space to sell and exhibit your artwork 
throughout December and January in The ARK 

 

All artwork to be for sale, under £50,  
and made by local people. 

 

We have limited space so only asking  
for a few wonderful pieces per artist. 

 

For more information and booking  
contact Rebecca on: 

 07941 648087 or 

rebeccaholleyartworks@gmail.com 
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LAPFORD LOOKOUT 
TO CONTACT THE EDITOR 

 

Write to:    
Mrs. Beccy Fletcher, 36 Orchard Way, Lapford, Crediton, EX17 6PR 
Tel:  (01363) 884211 or  07791 989142    
E-mail: lapfordlookout@gmail.com  
By hand: Use the box in The Orchard Centre or the Editor’s letterbox
  

Contributions are welcome, to be used at the Editorial Team’s discretion.  
 

Our Editorial Policy: 
Published monthly, the magazine welcomes contributions on any topic  
of interest. The editorial policy is to exclude anything of a political or 
personal nature and to avoid unnecessary controversy or ill feeling.  

 

Flyers and Inserts must be approved by the Editorial Team 
prior to publication and shall only be included at the  
discretion of the Editorial Team and editorial policy.  

 

The views in this newsletter do not necessarily  
represent the views of the Editorial Team.   

© All information in this newsletter is copyright and may  
not be reproduced without the permission of the Editor. 

DEVON MOBILE LIBRARY STOPS 
 
 

 

 
Lapford 

Orchard Way: 13.45-14.55 
School: 15.00-16.00 

 

Nymet Rowland 
Opposite Village Hall: 12.20-12.40 

 

Every 4 weeks on Tuesdays   
November 7th and December 5th 

LIBRARIES UNLIMITED 
BOOKS ON WHEELS 

 

Do you have difficulty in getting to Crediton Library and 
carrying heavy books home to read?  Or even reaching the 
mobile library?  Would you like us to collect and deliver talking 
books, or large and normal printed ones of the 
kind that you enjoy, directly to your home free 
of charge?  If so, I will be happy to help.   
 

Peter Westcott - Telephone: 01363 83525 

PLEASE REMEMBER THE COPY DEADLINE FOR 
CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE LAPFORD LOOKOUT  

IS THE 14TH OF EACH MONTH 

NATIONAL BLOOD SERVICE 
 

Donations can be made at 
Boniface Centre, Crediton, 

on Tuesday 28th November 
from 1.10am-7.15pm 

 

Call the donor helpline on 0300 123 23 23 
for more information or to check for cancellations 

 

Do something amazing - Give Blood! 

LAPFORD OUTREACH  
POST OFFICE 

 

OPENING HOURS: 
 

Monday  9.30 - 12.00 
Friday  9.30 - 12.00 

LAPFORD’S DEFIBRILATOR 
 

is on the outside of  
The Orchard Centre  

in Orchard Way 
 

What 3 Words app location: 
emperor.stated.stapled 
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LAPFORD WEBSITES 
 

www.lapfordhistory.co.uk 
www.lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

www.lapford-primary.devon.sch.uk 
www.lapfordvictoryhall.co.uk 

www.lapfordvillage.co.uk 
www.facebook.com/laofordparishcouncil 

LAPFORD LOOKOUT  
ADVERTISING RATES AND POLICY 

 

Lapford Lookout has a circulation of 600 copies and the advertising of 
village events is free of charge.  There is a charge for all other 
advertisements and current advertising rates, payable in advance, 
are: 

 One eighth page:    £7 per month. 
 One quarter page:  £14 per month. 
 One half page:   £28 per month. 
 Whole page:   £56 per month. 

Pay for twelve months and you get one extra month, FREE!  Please 
send all advertising requests to the Editor in time to make the 
deadline of the 14th of each month for inclusion in the next issue.  
Please allow sufficient time to make your advance payment which 
may be by BACS or cheque.  Payment details will be on your invoice. 

LAST POSTING TIMES AROUND THE VILLAGE 
 

            Mon-Fri Saturday 
Eastington Cross 9.00 a.m. 7.00 a.m. 
Woodland Cottage 9.00 a.m. 7.00 a.m. 
Industrial Estate 9.00 a.m. 7.00 a.m. 
Highfield   9.00 a.m.  7.00 a.m. 
Orchard Way  9.00 a.m. 7.00 a.m. 
Saxtons   9.00 a.m. 7.00 a.m. 
Morchard Road  9.00 a.m. 7.00 a.m. 
Copplestone  4.30 p.m.  11.15 a.m. 

 

In addition, items left at the Post Office during opening hours 
will be posted that day via North Tawton. 

 

        USEFUL TELEPHONE NUMBERS 
 

• Emergency numbers ~ 999 or 112 

• Childline ~ 0800 1111  

• Churches House Action Team ~ 01884 255606  

• Citizens Advice Bureau ~ 03444 111 444  
CAB Crediton ~ 01363 776210 (M, W, Th, 9-3) 

• Crediton Ring and Ride ~ 01363 773303 

• Crimestoppers ~ 0800 555 111 

• Dog Fouling/Fly Tipping ~ 01884 255255 

• Environment Agency Floodline ~ 0845 9881188 

• Farming Community Network ~ 03000 111 999 

• Gas Emergency ~ 0800 111999  

• Highways (roads/lights/potholes) ~ 0345 155 1004 

• Mental Health Support Out of Hours ~ The Moorings 
@Devon ~ Exeter:   07990 790 920 or  

 Barnstaple: 07850 927 064   

• NHS for non urgent medical needs ~ 111 

• Patient Participation Group ~ Bill Graham ~ 01363 83047 

• Police Non-emergency ~ 101 

• Power cut ~ 105 or 0800 6783 105 

• RABI 24/7 Support Line ~ 0800 188 4444 

• RSPCA ~  0300 1234 999 

• Safeguarding concerns and Social Services ~ 0845 6000388 

• Samaritans ~ 116 123, 01271 374343, 01392 411711 

• SHOUT ~ Text 85258 for help from crisis volunteers 

• Water leaks or burst mains ~ 0800 230 0561 

LAPFORD PARISH COUNCIL — www.lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

Cllr Roy Andrews 

Cllr Sue Briant-Evans  

(Vice-Chair) 

Cllr John Burrows 

Cllr Julie Down  (Chair) 

Cllr Steven Fletcher 

Cllr Bill Graham 

Cllr Stacey Lumsdon 

Cllr Alex Shapland 

Cllr Abigail Whittaker 

Cllr Ian Wilkie 

Parish Clerk - Rob Martin 

District Cllr Steve Keable 

County Cllr Margaret Squires 

Mel Stride MP 

Old Bakery, Park Road, Lapford, EX17 6QJ 

Edgerley Cottage, Lapford, EX17 6AH 

 

7 Park Meadow Close, Lapford, EX17 6QY 

Rafters, Lapford, EX17 6QP 

36 Orchard Way, Lapford, EX17 6PR 

Pear Tree House, Lapford, EX17 6PZ 

Woodleigh, Lapford, EX 17 6PW 

Homelands, Eastington Ln, Lapford. EX17 6QE 

26 Orchard Way, Lapford. EX17 6PR  

~ 

~ 

~ 

Frostland Farm, Copplestone, EX17 5NY 

House of Commons, London, SW1A 0AA 

07969 823256 / roy.andrews@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

01363 83763 / sue.briantevans@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

 

01363 83985 / john.burrows@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

01363 83356 / julie.down@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

07891 142436 / steven.fletcher@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

01363 83047 / bill.graham@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

07891 556884 / stacey.lumsdon@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

07738 690937 / alex.shapland@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

07565 768386 /abigail.whittaker@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

01363 83437 / ian.wilkie@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

07768 829511 / clerk@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

07967 655045 / skeable@middevon.gov.uk  

01363 84337 / margaret.squires@devon.gov.uk 

02072 197037 / mel.stride.mp@parliament.uk 

 

NEED TRANSPORT 
TO YOUR 

MEDICAL APPOINTMENT? 
 

Lapford Voluntary Car Aid provides the residents of the village 
(including friends and family staying with you) with courteous, 
reliable, fully insured drivers to get you to your appointment 
safely and on time.  Bookings can be made by telephoning 
Grace Hill on 83178.  Current fares are as follows: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
We have LVCA drivers available to take anyone to have their 
Covid/flu vaccinations.  Please contact Grace as above. 

Bow Medical Centre - £6 
Chulmleigh Dental Practice - £6 

Chulmleigh Health Centre - £6 
Crediton (Breast Screening) - £7 

Crediton Community Hospital - £6 
Morchard Bishop Surgery - £4 

Redlands Health Centre - £7 
Witheridge Surgery - £6 

http://www.lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk
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 NAME OF SOCIETY CONTACT TELEPHONE / EMAIL 

 

 

 

Adventure Gaming 

Books on Wheels 
 

Friends of Langannerie (twinning) 

Friends of Lapford Mill 

Friends of Lapford School  
 

Heart for Lapford Strategy Group (H4L)  

HOLD  
 

Ladies of Lapford (LOL) 

Lapford Allotment Society 

Lapford Amateur Dramatic Society 

Lapford ARK 

Lapford Association Football Club 

Lapford Book Club 

Lapford Celebrations Committee 

Lapford Choir 

Lapford Church Green Trust 

 

Lapford Community Church 

Lapford CP School and Nursery 

Lapford Congregational Church 

 

Lapford Dog Club 

Lapford Emergency Action Plan Committee 

 

Lapford Foodbank  

Lapford Handbell Ringers 

Lapford High 5 (ages 7-11) 

Lapford Gardening Club 

Lapford Lookout 

Lapford Over 60 Club 

Lapford Parish Church  

Lapford Poppy Appeal Organiser 

Lapford Project 2000 (LP2K) 

Lapford Revel 

 

Lapford Victory Hall & Lower Town Place  

Lapford Village Archive 

Lapford Village Market 

Lapford Voluntary Car Aid 

Lapford Youth Club Management Committee 

Lapford Youth and Playing Field Trust 

Lower Town Place Gardening Group 
 

North Creedy Choral Society 

Nymet Rowland Village Pump 
 

Save Our Heritage Lapford 

Springers 4’s and under 
 

The Friends of St Thomas of Canterbury 

 

 

 

Mr Warren Clayburn 

Mr Peter Westcott 
 

Mr Peter Henshaw 

Mr Alex Gater 

Mrs Stacey Lumsdon 
 

Secretary 

Mr Bill Graham 
 

LOL Team 

Mr Raymond Waldron 

Mr Ian Wilkie 

Miss Briony Clinch 

~ 

Mrs Jill Doe 

Mrs Sue Briant-Evans 

Mrs Cat Seymour 

Mrs Abigail Whittaker 

 

Miss Briony Clinch 

~ 

Mr Peter Lacey 

 

Mrs Sara Thurgood 

Mrs Sue Briant-Evans 

 

Miss Briony Clinch 

Mr Steve Munday 

Mrs Cat Seymour 

Mrs Trish Mumford 

Mrs Beccy Fletcher 

Mrs Carol Worsdell 

Mrs Joan Graham 

Mrs Caroline Noon 

Mrs Sue Briant-Evans 

Mr Mark Tanner or 

Mrs Sue Briant-Evans 

Mr Darren Crump 

Ms Audrey McCormack 

Mrs Stacey Lumsdon 

Mrs Grace Hill  

Mr Steve Keable 

Mr Roy Andrews 

Mr Andy Epstein 
 

Mrs Patricia Robottom 

Liz and Roland Smith 
 

Mrs Donna Egan 

Mrs Carol Worsdell 
 

Mrs Prue Lambert 

 

 

 

01363 83095 / wmclayburn@gmail.com  

01363 83525 / pj.westcott@btinternet.com  
 

01837 89070 / petehenshaw@yahoo.co.uk  

07815 795918 / alex@lapfordmill.uk 

07891 556884 / staceyannlumsdon@gmail.com 
 

heart4lapford@aol.com  

01363 83047 / bg4847@aol.com 
 

ladiesoflapford@gmail.com 

01363 83894 / ednawaldron@btinternet.com 

01363 83437 / i.wilkie45@btinternet.com 

01363 83788  

lapfordafc@gmail.com 

01363 83410 / sunnyside@jilldoe45.plus.com 

01363 83763 / susanbriantevans@gmail.com 

01363 884432 / cathryn_seymour@outlook.com 

07565 768386 /
abigailwhittaker@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

01363 83666 / admin@lapfordcc.org.uk 

01363 83292 / admin@lapford-primary.devon.sch.uk 

07775 941505 /  

lapfordcongregationalchurch@gmail.com 

01363 83081 / info@lapforddogclub.co.uk 

01363 83763 / 
sue.briantevans@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

01363 83788  

07798 684225 / steve@themundays.org 

01363 884432 / cathryn_seymour@outlook.com 

01363 83911 / james@mumfordj.plus.com 

01363 884211 / lapfordlookout@gmail.com 

07368 860835 

01363 83047 / jemg47@aol.com 

01363 83863 / lapford.pao@gmail.com 

01363 83763 / susanbriantevans@gmail.com 

Gryff_raven@hotmail.co.uk or 

01363 83763 / susanbriantevans@gmail.com 

 07960 715553 / darrencrump99@hotmail.co.uk 

01363 83103 / archivelapford2022@gmail.com  

07891 556884 / lapfordvillagemarket@gmail.com  

01363 83178 / lvca2011.19@gmail.com  

07967 655045 / lapfordyouthclub@gmail.com 

07969 823256 / roy.andrews1950@icloud.com  

amepstein55@gmail.com 
 

01363 884495 / patricia@serafim.eclipse.co.uk 

01363 884446 / pump@incywincyweb.com 
 

01363 83732 / donnaegan84@gmail.com 

07368 860835 
 

01363 83150 / pruelambert@yahoo.co.uk 

mailto:wmclayburn@gmail.com
mailto:petehenshaw@yahoo.co.uk
mailto:heart4lapford@aol.com
mailto:archivelapford2022@gmail.com
mailto:lvca2011.19@gmail.com
mailto:r.andrews1950@icloud.com
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